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OFFICE PHONE 
403.626.3233 
OFFICE FAX 

403.626.3234 
WATER/SEWER 
EMERGENCIES: 
587.370.3296 
To access the 

new online 
Community 

Calendar, visit:  
glenwood.ca/re
sident/communi
ty-calendar/ 

Click on any 
item to see all 
the details for 

that item. 
To subscribe to 

this newsletter to 
be emailed to 
you monthly, 

please call the 
village office or 

email: 
glenwoodgleanings

@gmail.com 
 

 
COVID19 Update 
For more 
information 
regarding 
workplace 
guidance and 

SUMMER IS FINALLY HERE!!!! 

 

ALBERTA SENIOR’S WEEK 

June 1 – 7 is Alberta Senior’s Week  

IRRIGATION WATER 

Water would have normally been turned on by late May, but due to a 
leak on the main line of the irrigation system, this has been postponed 
and is scheduled to be on early in the first week of June. 

BEAUTIFICATION 

The planters and pots that have been planted by the Communities in 
Bloom committee are available for ‘adoption’ this year. If you would like 
to take care of one or more of these planters, the village will reimburse 
you for the purchase of the flowers for those planters. 

CEMETERY CLEANUP WORK DAY #2 

     The 2nd Glenwood Cemetery Cleanup Work Day is scheduled for 
Saturday, June 20 at 9:00 AM. A HUGE THANK-YOU goes out to the 
volunteers and committee members who were able to accomplish a lot 
of work at the cleanup work day in May.  
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support to reopen 
and resume 
operations, please 
visit: 
Alberta.ca/biz-
connect 
 
Further guidelines 
as the warmer 
weather is upon 
us: 
- Playgrounds are 
now open, but 
parents are 
encouraged to clean 
and disinfect all 
services your 
children may touch 
before and after use; 
and remember to 
maintain physical 
distancing. 
- Campgrounds 
should display 
appropriate signage 
reminding campers 
and visitors about 
physical distancing, 
hand hygiene, 
coughing and 
sneezing etiquette 
and cleaning and 
disinfecting 
practices. 
 
Glenwood 
Municipal Library 
Due to COVID19, the 
library is open on a 
per person basis. To 
access this service 
please email Nikki at 
help@glenwoodlibrar
y.ca (no phone yet). 
 
Glenwood 
Community Hall 
The Glenwood 
Community Hall is 
still closed to all 

     BUT WE NEED YOUR HELP AGAIN! Bring your tools and gardening 
equipment to paint fence posts, weed whip around headstones, trim 
pine trees, fill gopher holes or level grave markers.  
     We will have a BBQ with hamburgers, hot dogs and all the fixin’s to 
say THANKS for all those who come help. 

VILLAGE COUNCIL MEETING 

The regular Village Council meeting was held on Thursday May, 14, 2020 
at the Glenwood Community Hall. Bylaw #245-2020 was passed, 
increasing irrigation fees (to help cover the costs of increased 
maintenance on the system). Also, the By-election was scheduled for 
Tuesday, July 21, 2020. Anyone interested in running for the position of 
Councillor for the village, please stop into the village office to pick up a 
nomination package. Nomination paperwork must be turned into the 
village office on Tuesday, June 2 from 10 – 11 AM or June 9 from 3-4 PM. 
Draft minutes of the meeting can be found on www.glenwood.ca. 

PROPERTY ASSESSMENT NOTICES 

Property assessment notices were mailed out last week. If you haven’t 
received yours yet, just let us know at the Village Office, and you can 
come pick one up. The associated Tax Notices will be in the mail in late 
June. The tax payment date has been extended this year to September 
30, 2020, due to COVID19 and the Alberta government non-residential 
education tax deferral. 

THE NEW LAND USE BYLAW #192-2019 ~ SOME HIGHLIGHTS 

DEVELOPMENT PERMIT – WHEN REQUIRED 
- Except as otherwise provided for in Schedule 4 (Development Not 

Requiring a Permit), all development shall be required to obtain a 
development permit. 

- In addition to meeting the requirements of this bylaw, it is the 
responsibility of the applicant to ascertain, obtain and comply 
with all other approvals and licenses that may be required by 
other federal, provincial or municipal regulatory departments or 
agencies. 

DEVELOPMENT PERMIT APPLICATION 
- An application for a development permit shall be made to the 

Development Officer by submitting: 
1. a completed development permit application, signed by the 

registered owner or authorized by the owner pursuant to 
subsection 26.2; 

2. the prescribed fee, as set by Council in the Village of 
Glenwood Rates, Fees and Charges Bylaw; 

3. a description of the existing and proposed use of the land, 
building(s) and/or structures and whether it is a new 
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public and private 
events.  
Village Council 
Meetings will be held 
there on regularly 
scheduled dates and 
times, as it is large 
enough to facilitate 
the required social 
distancing 
requirements. We 
also require all 
attendees to wear a 
mask, but if you are 
showing any 
symptoms, please do 
not attend at all. 
The next Village 
Council meeting is 
scheduled for 
Thursday, June 
11, at 7:00 PM. 
 
 

development, an alteration/addition, relocation or change of 
use and whether the use is temporary in nature; 

4. a site plan acceptable to the Development Officer indicating: 
a) the location of all existing and proposed buildings and 

structures and registered easements or rights-of-way, 
dimensioned to property lines and drawn to a satisfactory 
scale;  

b) existing and proposed parking and loading areas, 
driveways, abutting streets, avenues and lanes, and 
surface drainage patterns; 

c) where applicable, the location of existing wells, septic 
tanks, disposal fields, culverts and crossings; 

d) any additional information as may be stipulated in the 
standards of development; 

e) any such other information as may be required by the 
Development Officer or Municipal Planning Commission to 
evaluate an application including but not limited to: 
conceptual design schemes, landscaping plans, building 
plans, drainage plans, servicing and infrastructure plans, soil 
analysis, geotechnical reports and/or other reports 
regarding site suitability, Real Property Report, or a 
surveyor’s sketch. 

FAREWELL NEIGHBOUR 

Ron Archibald                      Born 1935, Passed away May 14, 2020 Age 84 

HISTORY OF THE GLENWOOD DISTRICT (PART 1 OF A SERIES) – WRITTEN BY 
DORA LAW, 

     In the year 1880, the “Cochrane Ranch Company” was organized in 
Eastern Canada with Senator Cochrane of Quebec as president. The 
company owned several farms and ranches including the Pure Bred 
Cattle Farm in Quebec. From this farm came the basic herd for a ranch 
in South Western Alberta. This ranch, which has long been known as 
“The Cochrane Ranch”, was the first of its kind in Southern Alberta and 
comprised 66,500 acres situated about 20 miles east of the Rocky 
Mountains and about 25 miles north of the US/Canadian border.  
     In the year 1906, the manager of this farm, a man named Dunlap, 
froze to death on the Macleod Trail. Senator Cochrane passed away in 
the East and a man named Colonel Mullin was made manager. 
     There had been a large stone house built near the east end of the 
Ranch and a house and necessary buildings for the cowboys and ranch 
hands about ½ mile away. This cowboy’s home still stands and has 
always been known as “The Blue House” because of its color at the 
time. 
     About 1906 Latter-day Saints and other families were beginning to 
settle the surrounding land, taking up homesteads mostly. Some of these 
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family names were Carter, Woodruff, Shipley, Newby, Billingsley, Beaves, 
Hovis, Whipple, Bester, Cotton and others.  
     Edward J Wood, who was then president of the Alberta Stake, 
suggested to the General Authorities of the Church the idea of 
purchasing the Cochrane Ranch and reselling it to LDS families who 
wished to make their home in Canada. President Wood made a trip to 
Quebec to complete the sale with Colonel Mullin of the Cochrane 
Ranch Company. The price was $399,000 or $6 per acre with $99,000 
cash, the balance to be paid at $60,000 per year with no interest. 
     The Ranch Co. was given 3 years to dispose of their cattle in return 
for the “no interest” terms of the sale. These ‘wild’ cattle roamed the 
open prairie and are still the subject of many fireside tales of our few 
remaining pioneers. There were no fences, the grass grew stirrup high to 
the cowmen, very thick, and all this helped to give the whole country 
the appearance of the Wild and Wooly West. 
     The church sent Seymour B. Smith, Civil Engineer, with Golden L. 
Woolf, D. Osborn Wight, Abner Bohne and Oliver Goble, as rod men to 
survey the land for farms, to determine the prospect of irrigation and to 
lay out plans for two townsites. The Village of Glenwood was named for 
Glen, the oldest son of President E.J. Wood. 
     The land was still known as the ‘Cochrane Ranch’. Later it was 
Cochrane Municipality and is now part of the Cardston M.D. 
     (to be continued) 

EMERGENCY CALL LIST 

We are establishing a current list of emergencies only contact phone 
numbers. Please call the Village Office to provide at least one 
emergency number for your household. 

GLENWOOD GLEANINGS ADS & SUBMISSIONS  

Please feel free to email glenwoodgleanings@gmail.com to make 
submissions, calendar entries or announcements in this newsletter. Or 
just drop a hand-written note in the mailbox beside the door of the 
village office – just remember to add your name and phone number 
should we have any questions regarding the submission. Business card 
sized ads can be purchased for $12 per year and double size for $24 per 
year at the Village Office. 
 

Your Business Ad goes HERE 
Business Card size = $12 per year 

Double size = $24 per year 
Contact (403) 626.3233 or email glenwoodgleanings@gmail.com 
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June 1–7, 2020 

Seniors’ Week

For ideas on how to recognize and celebrate 
seniors while keeping everyone safe, visit:
https://www.alberta.ca/seniors-week.aspx 

Share your stories and videos using #abseniors
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